AMERICAN POSTAL WORKERS UNION, AFL-CIO
                                 WESTERN NEW YORK AREA LOCAL #183

                         REGULAR MEETING MINUTES for February 21, 2009  
The meeting was called to order at 7:12 PM by President Tim Northem. 
The Pledge of Allegiance to our Flag was given and a moment of silence was observed in respect for the Men and Women who had fallen in service to our Country.
                 ROLL CALL OF OFFICERS AND TRUSTEES PRESENT

PRESIDENT                                             TIM NORTHEM

VICE-PRESIDENT                                  LORI ENNIS

TREASURER                                           MICHELLE KWOKA
SECRETARY                                           BRIAN LEWIS
UNION TRUSTEE
                              KATHY KERN
UNION TRUSTEE                                   ANGELO OTERO
UNION TRUSTEE                                   JIM SNYDER
UNION TRUSTEE                                   CINDY ORLANDO

Ed Puchalski was appointed as Sergeant-at-arms by the President
                                                              REPORTS

The minutes of the previous Meeting were placed in the binder for inspection by the members present at the meeting. The Treasurer’s Report, the Grievance Report, and the minutes of the previous Executive Board meeting were placed in the same binder for inspection by the membership. A motion to approve the Reports in the binder was made by Ron Carrick, seconded by Ed Puchalski, and passed unanimously.
The Secretary gave the Membership Report showing a total of 233 active members and 2 retired members. A motion to accept the Membership Report was made by Ron Carrick, seconded by Ed Puchalski, and passed unanimously.
Lori Ennis presented the Stewards Report. There are now 14 Regular Stewards and 2 Alternate Stewards, with the resignation, for personal reasons, of the Chief Steward in 
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Lockport. The vacancy in the Steward’s position necessitated the loss of the Alternate Steward there. A motion to accept the Stewards Report was made by Angelo Otero, seconded by Ron Carrick, and passed unanimously.
Although the Grievance Report was placed in the Binder, Tim and Lori touched on some of the new developments, all of which were included in the Binder and will remain in the Binder until they are resolved. Tim and Lori again stressed the importance of 1.6b Grievances in that they affect our jobs in the smaller offices. A 1.6b Grievance in Eden was lost at Arbitration even though it appeared that the Union had a valid case.  

Lori Ennis presented the report of the Social Committee. She said that everyone at the Holiday Party enjoyed themselves and that about fifty people attended. Lori thanked Michelle Kwoka for her help in planning and preparation. Plans and scheduling for the Summer Picnic will be the next item on the Social Committee’s agenda. A motion to accept the report of the Social committee was made by Ron Carrick, seconded by Roger Grissett, and passed unanimously.

Lori then presented the report of the Audit Committee. The Committee has been established with a meeting to be scheduled. A motion to approve the Audit Committee report was made by Ron Carrick, seconded by Kathy Kern, and passed unanimously.
The Union’s old laptop computer was auctioned at the meeting at 8:00 PM, as scheduled. The winning sealed bid was by Cindy Orlando for the amount of $85.00. 
                                                NEW BUSINESS
Sue Pieczynski, the Steward in East Aurora, was recognized for signing up PTF Clerk Charles Amadori as a new Member.
It was announced that Rosemary McLennan was appointed Postmaster in East Amherst on January 31, 2009.

Joseph Juliano from East Amherst was appointed as our newest Union Trustee by President Northem.
The recent Steward Training was conducted on more of an informal basis than had previously been the case. The next two training classes will be scheduled with more advance notice so that there will be less reason for management to deny time off for prospective attendees.
Tim and Lori are scheduled for a meeting on Article 12 to address the mounting problems that have been occurring. Tim informed the Members that following the last Article 12 
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meeting the excessing from Niagara Falls took place even though management had agreed not to go forward with it. A FTR Clerk was excessed from Niagara Falls to East Aurora.
The members were again reminded of the requirement for a 24-hour turnaround for nixies and NOVM. Another requirement that is being regularly ignored is for Carriers to be cleared by Clerks on a daily basis.
The National Reassessment Program is back for another phase. It appears likely that management’s goal is to outplace all of the rehabilitation employees as soon as possible.

There are tickets available for the AFL-CIO Awards Dinner that is scheduled for April 30.

Tim received an e-mail from Pete Coradi stating that consolidations are being planned for the large plants and that management is trying to pit Member against Member, Local against Local, and so forth in a strategy of divide and conquer. He asks that we remain united and maintain our solidarity.
Tim continued in this direction by stating that we all need to work together and become more aggressive in fighting for our rights as Postal Workers. We can no longer be afraid to “rock the boat” because of fear of reprisals. We will probably get the reprisals anyway. Tim and Lori have promised to support the Stewards and to file Grievances in those Offices that do not yet have Stewards in place. Management is actively trying to eliminate PTF hours in the smaller Offices. Tim’s advice is to “hang in there.”  

Tim went on to say that with regard to management’s efforts to reduce service and cut jobs with such things as area mail processing, tour compression and the like our biggest asset is the public. We need to get our message out to public so that they get “riled-up” and write to their members of Congress. Congress is already being lobbied extensively by the big mailers and publishing houses for actions that will be detrimental to our pay and working conditions while reducing costs to business mailers. We need to build public support for improving the service which will protect our jobs. 

Although it appears likely that the six-year rule will be threatened during the next Contract negotiations, layoffs are really not that likely to occur because management would have to lay off  all of the casuals first, which would wreak havoc in the large plants that now depend on casuals for flexibility.
Local management is trying a new tactic to disrupt the increasing solidarity of the Union and its Members. Their newest trick is to dangle the “carrot” of becoming an OIC before our Stewards and other Union activists. Some managers have been quite aggressive along this line and are haranguing these people in an effort to deprive the Local of its greatest asset, the dedicated Union Member. 
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1.6b violations are becoming more frequent and are becoming an increasing threat to our jobs in all offices. One such violation is UBBM when management verifies it and then disposes of it. The verification of UBBM is Clerk work and must be performed by Clerks. Management does have the right to check it after a Clerk has verified it in order to make certain that the Clerk is accurately verifying it. The problem is that too many managers are leaving out the Clerks in the process and with it the Clerk work hours.

                                                        PRIZES 
The Door Prize of a $50.00 Tops Card was won by Cindy Orlando. The 50-50 Club Prize was won by Donna Rauch with $18.00 going to COPA.
                                               ROUNDTABLE    
LANCASTER     Lannette is coming back as a supervisor. There is a great deal of overtime now. Management is doing the UBBM. Management is feeling threatened by the great number of Grievances that are being filed. Grievances are being filed for managers doing Clerk and Maintenance work. Jim Snyder expressed thanks to Tim and Lori for grieving an out-of-schedule violation. There is cautious optimism now that the Postmaster is retiring.                                                                                                                       

LOCKPORT       The NRP employee has received a new job offer. A vacancy is to be posted. A 1.6b Grievance was settled. The UBBM, nixies, and returned parcels are backed up. A seven-day suspension was reduced to a one-year Letter-of-Warning.
EAST AURORA    The clerk craft vacancy that was recently appealed to Step III was filled by a Clerk excessed from Niagara Falls. Management is trying to stay within their budget instead of making sure that the work is being finished. UBBM and nixies are backed up. Window hours are being cut again.
HAMBURG      One Clerk has retired. Window hours are being cut again. Discipline has increased. There were two Letters-of-Warning and a Letter-of-Removal. UBBM is backing up. Carriers are leaving mail and there are delays in general.

ELMA     There were no problem reported at this time.
NIAGARA FALLS     A Letter-of-Warning for a PTF was reduced. There are five Grievances for management soliciting for Members to change non-scheduled days in violation of CBA. The monetary award for a BMEU grievance is still to be determined. The supervisor is failing to approve or deny leave within a reasonable time period. An  
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Employee was denied a TCA and had to take off an entire week in order to get the day off that he needed.
GASPORT       A Gasport Member asked whether any 1.6b grievances had been won at Arbitration. The answer was none as of yet but many have been settled at a lower level.
ORCHARD PARK     There was nothing to report at this time.

NORTH TONAWANDA      A step I was filed for a Letter-of-Warning for “failure to be regular in attendance”. Window hours are being reduced.
GRAND ISLAND         A supervisor prematurely announced proposed excessing in violation of the CBA. As is well known, management cannot discuss proposed excessing until there has been a regional meeting with the Union. There is dissention in the Clerk Craft with PTFs going to management and stating that 4 FTRs are more than are needed. 

EAST AMHERST     The workhour budget has been cut. The new retail facility could well be opened in March. The mail volume is down but the UBBM is backing up. The PTFs are getting about 35 to 40 hours work. Everyone there wants to know what will happen when the new retail facility is opened. A meeting with Tim and Lori and the East Amherst Members is planned to discuss these problems.  

                                                         ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business to be conducted, the meeting was adjourned at 9:50 PM. The motion to adjourn was made by Ron Carrick, seconded by Ed Puchalski, and passed unanimously 

Respectfully submitted,

Brian Lewis, Secretary
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